
 
 

Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Regents 

Murray State University 

June 7, 2024 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Murray State University (MSU) Board of Regents met on Friday, June 7, 2024, in Quarterly 

and Committee Session in the Jesse Stuart Room in Pogue Library on the Murray State 

University main campus.  Chair Leon Owens called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and 

welcomed those joining in person and via livestream.  Secretary Jill Hunt called roll and the 

following Board members were present:  Robbie Fitch, Virginia Gray, Ellie McGowan, G. L. 

Ovey, Leon Owens, Matt Price, Emily Roark, Melony Shemberger, Tom Waldrop and David 

Wilson.  Absent:  David Meinschein. 

 

Participants in the meeting were:  Robert L (Bob) Jackson, President; Jill Hunt, Senior Executive 

Coordinator for the President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the Board; Tim 

Todd, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Jackie Dudley, Senior Vice President 

for Finance and Administrative Services and Treasurer to the Board; Don Robertson, Vice 

President for Student Affairs and Enrollment Management; Bob Pervine, Senior Associate 

Provost; Renee Fister, Associate Provost; Ashley Ireland, Assistant Provost and Director for 

Online Learning; Roslyn White, Assistant Vice President for Enrollment Management; Robert 

Miller, General Counsel; Cami Duffy, Executive Director of Institutional Diversity, Equity and 

Access/Title IX Director; Courtney Hixon, Director of Human Resources; Jason Youngblood, 

Director of Facilities Management; Shawn Touney, Executive Director of Marketing and 

Communication; Jordan Smith, Executive Director for Governmental and Institutional Relations; 

Academic Deans; faculty, staff and students; Information Technology specialists and members of 

the general public and news media. 

 

AGENDA 

 

Call to Order       Chair Owens 

 

Roll Call       Secretary Hunt 

 

Public Participation      Chair Owens 

 

Consent Agenda      Chair Owens/President Jackson 

A. Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting and Committee Meetings of the Board of Regents 

March 1, 2024* 

B. 



 
 

A. Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Regent Shemberger 

1) Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges (SACSCOC)  

and Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP) Update (For Information Only) 

2) Academic Program Changes* 

3) 2024 Board of Regents Teaching Excellence Awards* 

4) Professor Emeritus Designations* 

 

B. Athletics      Chair Owens 

1) Personnel Changes ± Contract of Employment Extensions 

 a. Director of Athletics Nico Yantko* 

 b. +HDG�:RPHQ¶V�Basketball Coach ± Rechelle Turner* 

 c. +HDG�0HQ¶V�*ROI�&RDFK�± Jacob Miller* 

 d. Head Baseball Coach ± Dan Skirka* 

 e. Head Rifle Coach Alan Lollar* 

 f. +HDG�:RPHQ¶V�7HQQLV�&RDFK�-RUJH�&DHWDQR
 

2) Resolutions of Appreciation 

a.  Director Adam Kiesler and the Track and Field and Cross Country Team* 

b. &RDFK�-RUJH�&DHWDQR�DQG�WKH�:RPHQ¶V�7HQQLV�7HDP
 

c. Coach Dan Skirka and the Baseball Team* 

 

C. Audit and Compliance    Regent Waldrop 

 

11 a.m. (approx.)  Break for Station 74 Tour and Ribbon Cutting 

 

12 noon (approx.)  Lunch ± Wells T. Lovett Grand Reading Room 

 

1 p.m. (approx.)  Reconvene 

 

D. Buildings and Grounds    Regent Roark 

1) Facilities Management and Campus Improvement Projects Update (For  

 Information Only) 

2) Disposition of Structures: 

a. College Courts 100, 200, 300 and 400 (Buildings #0007, #0008, #0009 and  

 #0010* 

b. West Farm ± Silo 1 (Building #0203) and Beef/Dairy Barn (Building#0231)* 

3) Program Statements 

a. Veterinary Sciences Building* 

b. Learning Commons with Residence Hall Rooms* 

c. Blackburn Window Replacements* 

d. Wrather Hall Exterior Envelope Improvements* 

e. Central Plant Chiller #2 Replacement and Chilled Water Upgrades* 

 

 



 
 

H. Marketing and Community Engagement    Regent Price 

1) Gift-in-Kind ± Travel Expenses for Head Football Coach Jody Wright* 

 

NOTE: Full Board action will follow Committee action. 

 

2024-25 Faculty Promotion Recommendations*  President Jackson 

 

2024-25 Faculty Tenure Recommendations*  President Jackson 

 

Personnel Changes      President Jackson 

A. Reaffirmation of General Counsel Appointment ± Robert L. Miller* 

 

Policy Changes      President Jackson 

A. Policy on Academic Honesty ± New Academic Honesty Appeal Procedure ±  

Academic Bulletin (second reading)* 

B. New Board of Regents Policy Manual Section 1.8 – Posthumous Degree Policy  

(second reading)* 

C. Faculty Handbook – Section 3.6.2. – Office of the Registrar – Course Syllabi Policy  

 Revisions (For Information Only) 

D. Faculty Handbook – Section 3.6.4. – Office of the Registrar – Grade Reporting Policy  

 Revisions (first reading)* 

E. Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual – Policy III E – Pay Plan (first reading)* 

 

Resolutions of Appreciation     President Jackson 

A. Retiring Faculty and Staff* 

B. Ms. Jeanie Morgan* 

C. Ms. Ellie McGowan* 

D.  Vice Chair Virginia Gray* 

 

Board of Regents Organizational Materials  Chair Owens 

A. 2024-25 Election of Board of Regents Officers and Reaffirmation of Treasurer* 

B. 2024-25 Board of Regents Meeting Dates* 

 

Supplemental Materials (For Information Only)  President Jackson 

A. ³*RRG�1HZV´�5HSRUW��6SULQJ������ 

B. Quarterly Branding, Marketing and Communication Report (January ± March  

 2024) 

C. Sponsored Programs ± Grants and Contracts Report 

- Awards by College/Department





 
 

and friends to make this success happen.  Someone must be in the presidential seat and he has 

that honor but it also takes everyone working diligently, together and unselfishly to reach these 

successes over the past several years because it is beginning to pay off.  The work of all is 





 
 

➢ 



 
 

Board Development:  Performance Funding Overview, received 

 

The Board of Regents received a performance funding overview from Associate Provost Fister 

with the following highlights: 
➢ The value added to higher education by faculty, staff and students makes a difference each and every 

day.  That difference is made through teaching and learning that occurs at this University.  

Appreciation was expressed to the Board for their leadership and guidance in this process. 

➢ How value added connects to performance funding is that teaching and learning deal with progression, 

moving toward graduation and seeing students have a successful career.  Performance funding is based 

on progression into graduation that includes student success (40 percent), student credit hour 

production (30 percent) and operations support (30 percent).  President Jackson and Executive Director 

Smith are to be commended for their work with the Performance Funding Work Group as many 

difficult conversations have occurred.  Senior Vice President Dudley was also involved in this work 

with the university Presidents and the Council on Postsecondary Education, as were Provost Todd and 

Assistant Provost Ireland. 

➢ Appreciation was also expressed to the Kentucky Legislature.  The overall Performance Funding 

Model received $97 million in Fiscal Year 2024 in performance funding dollars and there is a total of 

$105 million for Fiscal Year 2025 and $115 million for Fiscal Year 2026.  Performance funding is the 

only other funding mechanism the University has to receive additional dollars above the state 

appropriation and the better the University can perform in this regard the more assistance it can provide 

to students.  Each of the metrics that are part of the Performance Funding Model are based on a three-

year rolling average of the most recent years of finalized data.   

➢ The Student Success component was changed to 40 percent in this Legislative Session from 35 percent 

previously due to a change in the definition of underrepresented students for this year solely.  The 

Legislature will meet again during the summer with President Jackson and the Work Group.  The 

percentage impact of various measurements that influence the different Performance Funding Model 

components were outlined.  With regard to Student Credit Hour Production, the values associated with 

non-resident credit hours and adult learners led to significant and beneficial changes for the University.  

Operations Support has not changed since the last iteration of this model and this is unfortunate as dual 

credit students are not included as part of the Performance Funding Model. 

➢ Performance funding weights have been developed for each of the metrics for both research and 

comprehensive universities based on averages.  The multiplier average for the comprehensive 

universities is 1.00000 but is higher for the research universities, creating a multiplier effect that 

regional, public institutions must make up.  Murray State had a 54 percent increase in its performance 

funding this year, the highest among all public comprehensive institutions, and appreciation was 

expressed to all in this regard. 

➢ President Jackson stated that although the state and Legislature want to grow the dual credit program it 

is not accounted for in the Performance Funding Model and it is hoped conversations in this regard can 

occur moving forward.   

➢ Associate Provost Fister reported that Murray State also went from being above the sector change in 

comparison to all universities from six metrics last year to ten this year.  The only two metrics the 

University did not meet were Bachelor’s Degrees and Full-Time Equivalent Students.  This does not 

mean Murray State did not set a record with over 1,600 bachelor’s degrees this past year but it is based 

on a three-year average.  There are still schools above the sector average that received little or no 

money and that remains a concern.  Legislators are trying to work to address this through the volume-

based Performance Funding Model. 

➢ The largest impact for Murray State for improvement in the model are Credit Hours (no dual credit 

counted); Progression for 30, 60 and 90 hours; Full-Time Equivalent (no dual credit counted) and Low-

income Degrees (although the University performs well in this regard).  The Board will see an even 

greater focus on progression over the coming year.  Much of this work has been undertaken by the 

Commission on Retention and Persistence and the Commission on Advising (faculty and professional 

advisors) and efforts in this regard will continue.  Many different models and strategies are being 

considered.  Appreciation was expressed to Executive Director Touney and Dan Lavit, Executive 

Director of the Center for Adult and Regional Education and their respective staff for efforts in this 

regard. 

 

This report was provided for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Evergreen Study ± Compensation Review Plan, approved 

 

Director Hixon reported that the compensation review process started in March 2023.  Present 

today is Dr. Jeff Ling, President and Founder of Evergreen Solutions who is also head of all higher 

education work undertaken by that company.  Dr. Ling presented the results of the Compensation 

Study for Murray State University with the following highlights: 
➢ Evergreen Solutions took the time to prepare an overview of typical compensation practices in other 



 
 

State to other universities and this represents a common approach.  Results related to faculty and staff 

will be presented, along with 



 
 

in terms of compensation and require more flexibility or need more performance-based compensation.  

Positions in this group primarily include university administrators and Athletic Coaches. 

 

Director Hixon reported the following: 
➢ The Board of Regents approved the Personal Services Contract (PSC) for Evergreen Solutions, LLC, 

on February 20, 2023, and work began in March 2023 with Human Resources leading the project and 

working with an appointed Faculty and Staff Advisory Committee and membership of that 

Committee was provided.  Over the course of the project timeline the Advisory Committee met four 

times and those meetings were very productive as all were engaged.



 
 

Adjournment 

 

The Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings adjourned for a break at 10:23 

a.m. 

 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Owens reconvened the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings at 

10:40 a.m. 



 
 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Contract of Employment 

Amendment for Mrs. Rechelle Turner – Head Women’s Basketball Coach – effective April 1, 

2024, to March 31, 2028, as submitted.  Regent Roark seconded and the motion carried. 

 

 

Full Board Action ± +HDG�:RPHQ¶V�%DVNHWEDOO�&RDFK�± Rechelle Turner, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, 

upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached Contract of 

Employment Amendment for Mrs. Rechelle Turner – Head Women’s Basketball Coach – 

effective April 1, 2024, to March 31, 2028.  Regent Waldrop seconded and the roll was called 

with the following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Mr. Ovey, yes; 

Dr. Price, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes; Dr. Wilson, yes and Mr. 

Owens, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #5) 

 

+HDG�0HQ¶V�*ROI�&RDFK�± Jacob Miller, approved 

 

Murray State University welcomed Jacob Miller as Head Men’s Golf Coach in June 2022.  

During his tenure the team has excelled both in the classroom and as a program.  In addition to 

team success, his golfers have received numerous accolades over the past two seasons.  All are 

pleased with Coach Miller’s commitment to the Men’s Golf Program and to Murray State 

University. 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Price moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Contract of Employment 

Amendment for Mr. Jacob Miller – Head Men’s Golf Coach – which extends his contract 

through June 30, 2027, as submitted.  Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± +HDG�0HQ¶V�*ROI�&RDFK�± Jacob Miller, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Chair Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached Contract of 

Employment Amendment for Mr. Jacob Miller – Head Men’s Golf Coach – which extends his 

contract through June 30, 2027.  Regent Price seconded and the roll was called with the 

following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Mr. Ovey, yes; Dr. Price, 

yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes; Dr. Wilson, yes and Mr. Owens, 

yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #6) 

 

Head Baseball Coach ± Dan Skirka, approved 

 

Coach Dan Skirka guided the Murray State University Baseball Team to a record-setting season 

in 2024.  The team set team records in at-bats (2,006), runs (464), base hits (591), home runs 

(102) and RBIs (437).  He also led the team to its highest win total in 49 years.  All are pleased 

with Coach Skirka’s commitment to the Baseball Program and to Murray State University.  

Coach Skirka was recognized and received a round of applause. 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Contract of Employment 





 
 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Ovey moved that the Board of Regents approve 

the Resolution of Appreciation presented for Coach Adam Kiesler and the Track and Field and 

Cross-Country Team as submitted.  Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Coach Adam Kiesler and the Track and Field and Cross-Country 

Team, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Waldrop moved that the Board of Regents 

approve the following Resolution of Appreciation: 

 
MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND APPRECIATION 

COACH ADAM KIESLER AND THE WOMEN’S TRACK AND FIELD TEAM

:



 
 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Waldrop moved that the Board of Regents 

approve the Resolution of Appreciation presented for Coach Dan Skirka and the Baseball Team 

as submitted.  Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Coach Dan Skirka and the Baseball Team, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents approve 

the following Resolution of Appreciation: 

 
MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND APPRECIATION 

COACH DAN SKIRKA AND THE BASEBALL TEAM 

 

2024 Season 

 

WHEREAS, Coach Dan Skirka has faithfully served since being named as the Head Baseball Coach at 

Murray State University in 2019; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Baseball Team finished the season second in the Missouri Valley Conference standings; 

and  

 

WHEREAS, the team finished the season with 37 wins, the second-most wins in program history; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Baseball team recorded one of the most historic seasons in program history, having set 

team records in home runs, runs scored, base hits and RBIs; and 

 

WHEREAS, Drew Vogel earned First Team All-Missouri Valley Conference honors; Carson Garner, 

Cade Vernon and Nathan Holler all earned Second Team All-Missouri Valley Conference honors; Jacob 

Pennington and Jonathan Hogart earned Honorable Mention All-Missouri Valley Conference honors and 

Dustin Mercer was named to the Missouri Valley Conference’s All-Defensive Team; and 

 

WHEREAS, the seven Racers named to All-Conference teams ties the most players to receive the honors 

since the 2009 season. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, ON THIS 7th DAY OF JUNE, TWO THOUSAND AND TWENTY-FOUR, BE 

IT RESOLVED that the members of the Murray State University Board of Regents unanimously express 

their appreciation for the achievements and service of Coach Skirka and the Baseball Team; 

 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED by the Murray State University Board of Regents that this 

recognition of the contributions and dedication of Coach Skirka and the Baseball team be preserved in the 

minutes of the Board after having been read aloud and passed unanimously by the Board on this, the 7th 

day of June 2024. 

 

 

 

_____________________________         ______________________________ 

Robert L Jackson, Ed.D.         Leon Owens 

President           Chair – Board of Regents 

         

Regent Waldrop seconded and the motion carried.  Coach Skirka and the Baseball Team 

received a round of applause. 

 

&RDFK�-RUJH�&DHWDQR�DQG�WKH�:RPHQ¶V�7HQQLV�7HDP��approved 

 

Director Yantko read aloud the Resolution of Appreciation for Coach Jorge Caetano and the 

Women’s Tennis Team presented for approval by the Board of Regents. 

 

 

 



 
 







 
 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Vice Chair 

Gray moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve extending the honorary title of Professor Emeritus to the faculty 

members just recognized, effective July 1, 2024.  Regent Ovey seconded and the motion 

carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Professor Emeritus Designations, approved 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Regent 

Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 





 
 

Buildings and Grounds Chair Emily Roark called the Committee to order at 1:15 p.m. and 

reported all other members were present with the exception of Regent Meinschein. 

 

Facilities Management and Campus Improvement Projects Update, received 

 

Director Youngblood and Associate Director Lampe provided a Facilities Management and 

campus improvement projects update with the following highlights: 
➢ 2022 legislation appropriated $47.3 million for Fiscal Year 2023 and Fiscal Year 2024 with a match 

of 15 percent required.  Included in this appropriation is $45.5 million for the Nursing and Health 

Professions building and authorization for added residence hall rooms which includes the 

University’s purchase of Station 74.  These are projects that the University is currently working on. 

➢ A listing of asset preservation projects was included in the materials provided, along with photos of 

Curris Center interior renovations. 

➢ CFSB Center cooling towers, Waterfield Library HVAC – Phase II and Carman Animal Health 

HVAC projects have been completed. 

➢ Oakley Applied Science building renovations have gone out for bid and it is hoped progress can be 

made on this project over the summer. 

➢ Carr Hall HVAC and electrical repairs and Racer Arena HVAC have gone out for bid but additional 

funding will be needed for both projects. 

➢ Pogue Library HVAC and electrical repairs and Doyle Fine Arts and old Fine Arts boilers and HVAC 

projects have gone out for bid.  The good news on at least two of these projects is Pogue and Doyle 

Fine Arts bids came in at the amounts the University was anticipating and this has not typically been 

the case since 2020.  Work continues to identify additional funding for the Old Fine Arts building for 

boilers and HVAC.  These three projects are expected to begin in Spring 2025 and all combined came 

in within budget. 

➢ The Hancock Biology Station HVAC project will be rebid this month following redesign efforts to 

further reduce cost. 

➢ The Doyle Fine Arts interior stairwell work is well underway from the ground floor up to the 8th floor 

and this work is scheduled to be completed before school starts in August.  Asbestos abatement is 

currently underway with the treads, risers and railing. 

➢ The White Hall HVAC project is tracking nicely.  Two separate projects are being done in this 

building – replacement of the air handling unit and installation of the hydronic piping.  Contractors 

are working on floors one through four this summer on the hydronic piping and floors five through 

nine will be addressed next summer. 

➢ The Biology building mechanical improvements and CFSB Center building generator projects are 

currently in the design phase.   

➢ Design work for Mason Hall is expected to begin once the bid process has concluded on the new 

School of Nursing and Health Professions (SONHP) building.   

➢ Phase II of the Cherry Agricultural Exposition Center work is currently underway.  Electrical 

upgrades are being done in various areas in the facility. 

➢ A great deal of worke am



 
 

Renovations will also be undertaken in Carr Hall, Racer Arena and Pogue Library – all in close 

proximity to this small corridor on campus. 

➢ 2024 legislation appropriated another $47.3 million for the next biennium with no match required.  

The match required in the 2022 legislation amounted to approximately $7 million and University 

bonds were used to cover that cost.  The University is very grateful not to meet the required match on 

the 2024 appropriation.  

➢ Appropriation of $38 million for a Learning Commons with residential housing component was part 

of the 2024 legislation. 

➢ The $60 million for a Veterinary Sciences building is coming to the University in two different ways 

– $10 million this fiscal year will be available in July and the University anticipates starting design 

work with this funding and $50 million will be received next fiscal year. 

➢ The appropriated $10 million for the Cyber Security facility and program enhancements will not be 

available until Fiscal Year 2026 (July 2025). 

➢ The University’s Asset Preservation Needs List includes electrical utility infrastructure, steam line 

repairs, switching buildings from steam to hot water boilers to get them off the central steam system, 

chillers and chilled water loop, centralized Building Access Systems, building electrical system 

upgrades, HVAC system improvements, elevators and generators, fire alarm and sprinkler systems, 

structural repairs, ADA upgrades, windows/building envelope upgrades and exterior painting. 

➢ Future high-priority asset preservation projects include electrical utility infrastructure (alternate 

substation design work for redundancy), Central Plant chiller and chilled water improvements ($2.8 

million), window replacement in Blackburn ($1.1 million) and window and exterior improvements in 

Wrather Hall ($1.9 million).  The windows in Blackburn are the original when it was built.  The 

Board will be asked to approve Program Statements for these projects. 

➢ Other future asset preservation projects include the Cherry Exposition and Agricultural Center Phase 

III renovations, chiller and cooling tower replacement in Hester Hall, boiler replacements in Regents 

Hall (funded as part of the Station 74 bond sale) and sidewalk repairs and replacements across 

campus. 

➢ A conceptual rendering was provided for the new Learning Commons and the Board will be asked to 

approve a Program Statement in this regard.  Work has begun on this $38 million project in terms of 

engaging the architectural and engineering design firm. 

➢ The new Veterinary Sciences building will be located on the West Farm once the silo and beef barn 

on that property have been raised.  Razing of the two structures on the West Farm has been submitted 

to the Board for approval today.  Trips are planned to visit other schools to tour their facilities as the 

process unfolds and the design team is selected. 

➢ A photo was shown  



 
 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee, Regent Ovey moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Resolutions as 

presented authorizing the disposition of the structures known as College Courts 100, 200, 300 

and 400 (Buildings #0007, #0008, #0009 and #0010) and on the West Farm Silo 1 (Building 

#0203) and Beef/Dairy Barn (Building #0231) at an estimated cost of $75,000 for the latter two.  

Regent Price seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Disposition of Structures ± College Courts 100, 200, 300 and 400 

(Buildings #0007, #0008, #0009 and #0010) and West Farm ± Silo 1 (Building #0203) and 

Beef/Dairy Barn (Building#0231), approved 

 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee Regent Roark moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached 

Resolutions authorizing the disposition of the structures known as College Courts 100, 200, 300 

and 400 (Buildings #0007, #0008, #0009 and #0010) and West Farm – Silo 1 (Building #0203) 

and Beef/Dairy Barn (Building#0231).  Regent Shemberger seconded. 

 

Regent Wilson clarified that all four buildings in College Courts may not be razed before the Fall 

Semester because housing occupancy is at maximum and there are still occupants at Station 74 

who had already signed leases.  The University might have to utilize space in at least one College 

Courts facility.  It was agreed that the Board’s expectation once the motion is approved relative 

to College Courts is that work to raze the buildings will be undertaken at the discretion of 

management. 

 

There being a motion and a second, the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; 



 
 

Learning Commons with Residence Hall Rooms, approved 

 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee, Regent Ovey moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Program 

Statement for the new Learning Commons with Residence Hall Rooms project as submitted.  

Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Veterinary Sciences Building, Learning Commons with Residence Hall 

Rooms, Blackburn Window Replacements, Wrather Hall Exterior Envelope Improvements 

and Central Plant Chiller #2 Replacement and Chilled Water Upgrades, approved 

 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee, Regent Shemberger moved that the Board 

of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approved the following 

Program Statements: 

 

Veterinary Sciences Building 

 

The 2024-26 Budget of the Commonwealth authorized and funded the construction for a 

Veterinary Sciences Building for $60,000,000, with $10,000,000 available in Fiscal Year 2024-

2025 and $50,000,000 available in fiscal year 2025-26.  Currently, the Hutson School of 

Agriculture’s Pre-veterinary Medicine and Veterinary Technology program is primarily housed 

at the West Farm campus in the Carman Animal Health Technology building.  

 

An early feasibility report estimated that approximately 65,500 square feet will be needed for 

teaching and clinical facilities that will be comprised of classrooms, offices, student services, 

anatomy complex, teaching surgery, skills lab, field service/ambulatory, lobby, equine teaching 

center, food animal teaching center and mechanical spaces.  The selected site for the new 

building will be at the West Farm with a façade facing College Farm Road in close proximity to 

the existing classroom building.  The estimated total project cost is $60,000,000 including 

design, sitework and construction.  This project will need to have a Request for Proposal issued 

to obtain an architectural and engineering design team.  Design for this project will begin in 

August 2024 and estimated construction completion will be January 2027.  Appropriate 

approvals will be obtained from the State as needed. 

 

Learning Commons with Residence Hall Rooms 

 

The 2024-26 Budget of the Commonwealth authorized and funded the construction of a Learning 

Commons with housing in the amount of $38,000,000.  The new Learning Commons with 

University-owned housing building is proposed to have approximately 250 beds with no more 

than four floors.  The building is estimated to be under 88,000 square feet.  The first floor will 

house a dining concept and various learning spaces, including a Student Success Center, meeting 

spaces, a classroom and study rooms with a combination of private, semi-private and open areas 

with a variety of seating options.  The resident rooms will be located on floors two through four. 

 

The estimated total project cost is $38,000,000 including design, site work and construction.  

Design for this project will begin in July 2024 and estimated construction completion will be 

August 2026.  Appropriate approvals will be obtained from the State as needed. 

 

Blackburn Window Replacement 

 

The original (South) portion of the Blackburn Building was constructed in 1950 with the (North) 

addition following in 1966; both portions of the buildings were constructed to serve as 

instructional areas focused on the sciences.  The building contains a basement, four floors and a 

Penthouse; the total area of the building is 146,763 square feet.  The windows in both the 1950 

and 1966 portions of the building are original and have deteriorated to the point where the 

building is experiencing consistent moisture intrusion.  Also, given the age of the building, the 

windows have no thermal insulative properties and represent a significant energy cost.  The 

focus of replacing the windows is to eliminate moisture intrusion and increase energy efficiency 

by installation of modern insulating glass window assemblies.  Blackburn received a roof 

replacement in two phases, 2018 and 2019, structural stabilization in 2023 and is in the process 



 
 

Blackburn is one of the priorities in the University’s continued asset preservation efforts. 

Window replacement will extend the functional life of one of the University’s vital instructional 

facilities by preserving the building interior and increasing overall building efficiency by 

reducing heating and air conditioning loads.  This project is funded through a line-item capital 

project for State Asset Preservation in the 2024-26 Budget of the Commonwealth.  



 
 

construction estimated to be complete by March 2026.  Appropriate approvals will be obtained 

from the State as needed. 

 

Regent Fitch seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. 

Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Mr. Ovey, yes; Dr. Price, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, 

yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes; Dr. Wilson, yes and Mr. Owens, yes:  The motion carried. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Buildings and Grounds Committee adjourned at 1:47 p.m. 

 

Finance Committee 

 

Robbie Fitch – Chair 

Virginia Gray 

David Meinschein 

Leon Owens 

Melony Shemberger 

 

Finance Chair Robbie Fitch called the Committee to order at 1:48 p.m. and reported all other 

members were present with the exception of Regent Meinschein. 

 

2024 ± 25 University Budget, Executive Summary and Salary Roster, approved 

 

Regent Fitch reported the following with regard to the 2024 – 25 University Budget and 

Executive Summary: 
➢ The University Budget is increasing by $7.5 million over last year (4.5 percent change).  Changes 

include COLA increases, funding for compensation reviews, addition and deletion of academic 

programs, mental health initiatives, deferred maintenance and continued transition into the Missouri 

Valley Conference. 

➢ State appropriations are up from previous years due mainly to inflationary increases and increases in 

the Performance Funding Pool.  Increases for property insurance are also included – over $2.7 million 

increase from last year. 

➢ University leadership has also requested a 4.75 percent increase in residence hall rates.  The Housing 

unit is totally self-supporting and must fully fund its entire budget.  This includes the COLA increase 

for their employees.  This rate will generate approximately $1.7 million in new revenue and an 

additional $1.6 million due to the acquisition of Station 74 (will be used for operational costs).  Even 

with the housing rate increase, Murray State is still very competitive with other universities in the 

state in terms of the cost of campus housing. 

➢ University leadership has requested a 5.2 percent increase for Dining Services and this is included in 

the contract already in place with Sodexo.  

➢ Course fees and online fees have always been present at Murray State and have amounted to slightly 

over $500,000 but the University has never budgeted for these monies.  Included in the eBoard book 

is where the Hutson School of Agriculture has proposed select courses where students are required to 

make purchases from the Bookstore in addition to paying University tuition.  The recommendation 

that has been included makes it to where students pay Murray State and this will cover the cost of the 

supplies needed for the identified classes.  This represents the first time ever these funds have been 

budgeted. 

➢ Fringe benefits have decreased in this budget by almost $850,000 due to a small increase in health 

insurance premiums ($150,000) but also a decrease in the state KERS fixed pension plan ($960,000). 

 

Regent Shemberger indicated the budget takes into account salary increases for employees and 

asset preservation needs at a rate where other institutions in the state cannot even compare.  The 

budget allows the University to be progressive but also addresses the concerns of faculty, staff 

and students.  It represents an impressive budget and appreciation was expressed to all involved 

in its development. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2024-25 Summary Budget, 

Executive Summary (with Attachments A – G) and Salary Roster as presented.  Regent Gray 

seconded and the motion carried. 

 

  



 
 

Full Board Action ±  2024 ± 25 University Budget, Executive Summary and Salary Roster, 

approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2024-25 Summary Budget, 

Executive Summary (with Attachments A – 



 
 

President Jackson reported that every University is allocated a set of funds for matching purposes 

as approved during the 2022 Legislative Session.  The University has until June 30, 2024, to 

match all of these funds and has been waiting on the Garrett gift in order to accomplish this work 

but Executive Director Bernot and her team made sure this occurred.  The University set aside a 

certain amount of funds for the professorship and the scholarship.  Typically, the CPE will match 

that funding and handle it as the University recommends.  Matching funds have been in existence 

since the 1998 or 1999 Legislative Session and the University has received millions over that 

period of time that are sent to the MSU Foundation to match.  This year no more than 50 percent 

can be requested for scholarships which is why there is a split between it and the professorship.  

These monies can be used for Pre-Vet, Vet Tech or the Doctorate in Veterinary Medicine. 

 
On behalf of the Finance Committee, Chair Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the establishment of the Bill and Merry 

Garrett Veterinary Sciences Scholarship Quasi-Endowment to be administered in accordance with 

the guidelines provided.  Regent Shemberger seconded and the motion carried.   

 

Full Board Action ± Establishment of the Bill and Merry Garrett Veterinary Sciences 

Scholarship Quasi Endowment, approved 

 
On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the establishment of the Bill and Merry  

Garrett Veterinary Sciences Scholarship Quasi-Endowment to be administered in accordance with  

the attached guidelines.  Regent Shemberger seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #16) 

 

Establishment of the Bill and Merry Garrett Veterinary Sciences Scholarship Quasi-

Endowment Match, approved 
 

The Bill and Merry Garrett family left a legacy gift of approximately $4.25 million to Murray State 

University.  It is the wishes of University leadership and the Hutson School of Agriculture that a portion 

of this gift be used to establish a quasi-endowment in the amount of $250,000.  The spendable investment 



 
 

The entirety of this gift will be considered an asset of the University but will be held by the MSU 

Foundation for investment and administration purposes in accordance with the Murray State 

University Board of Regents Policy 2.9 ï Investment Policies and Agreement ï Section II.G. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the establishment of the Bill and 

Merry Garrett Fund for Excellence Quasi-Endowment for the Hutson School of Agriculture to be 

administered in accordance with the guidelines provided.  Chair Owens seconded and the motion 

carried. 

 

Full Board Action ± Establishment of the Bill and Merry Garrett Fund for Excellence Quasi-

Endowment for the Hutson School of Agriculture, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the establishment of the Bill and 

Merry Garrett Fund for Excellence Quasi-Endowment for the Hutson School of Agriculture to be 

administered in accordance with the attached guidelines.  Regent Shemberger seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #18) 

 

State Endowment Matching Fund Request, approved 

 

Regent Fitch reported that, as per the guidelines established for the 2022-24 Endowment 

Matching Program (also known as Bucks for Brains) of the Council on Postsecondary Education, 

the Board of Regents is required to acknowledge its oversight and approval of the endowment 

funds for which the University is seeking a qualifying match through the Comprehensive 

University Excellence Trust Fund.  State funding for the Endowment Match Program is 

appropriated to the CUETF for the comprehensive institutions.  The Trust Fund was created with 

passage of the Kentucky Postsecondary Education Improvement Act of 1997 – House Bill 1 

(HB1).  There is a dollar-for-dollar matching requirement and the guidelines stipulate that the 

boards of the institutions shall review and approve all donations, gifts and pledges that will be 

used to establish new endowments or expand existing endowments for which matching state 

funds will be requested.  The University received state matching funds of $10,070,787 from this 

program through June 30, 2014.   

 

Per 2022 Regular Session HB1, all funds must support initiatives in the fields of science, 

technology, engineering, mathematics and health (STEM-H).  For all comprehensive 

universities, at least 50 percent of the program funds must be endowed for the purpose of 

supporting chairs or professorship or research staff and infrastructure that directly support the 

research activities of an Endowed Chair or Professor.  No more than 50 percent of the program 

funds may be endowed for the purpose of supporting mission support activities or graduate 

fellowships or undergraduate scholarships.  The full amount of match must be submitted to the 

CPE by June 30, 2024.  Documentation of Board approval must be submitted with each 

endowment request to the CPE.  In the 2022-24 round of funding, Murray State University is 

eligible to receive matching funds of $1,484,900.  The University had requested the Board’s 

approval of $531,000 on December 9, 2023.  Due to the need to separate these by scholarship 

funds and professorships, this recommendation includes the entire $1,484,900 of endowments for 

submittal to the CPE for matching funds through the CUETF Matching Program.  In addition, it 

is recommended that the state matching funds received be transferred to the MSU Foundation for 

investment purposes and be managed in a similar manner as the existing $10,070,787 of state 

matching funds.  These state matching funds will remain a University asset.     

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Chair Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the University’s $1,484,900 request 

for matching funds as supported by the schedule provided as required by the Kentucky Council on 





 
 

All expressed appreciation to the Garrett’s for the generous legacy they left at Murray State 

University. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Finance Committee adjourned at 2:13 p.m. 

 

Legislative and Economic Development Committee 

 

Virginia Gray – Chair 

Ellie McGowan 

Matthew Price 

Emily Roark 

Tom Waldrop 

 

Legislative Update, received 

 

Legislative and Economic Development Chair Virginia Gray called the Committee to order at 

2:15 p.m. and reported all other members were present. 
➢ The 2024 Legislative Session ended on April 15, 2024 (Sine Die



 
 

➢ Appreciation was expressed to the Legislature for supporting a School of Veterinary Medicine at 

Murray State University.  The proposal overwhelmingly passed the House with 53 co-sponsors and 

the leadership – Representative Richard Heath, Representative Mary Beth Imes and others – 

supported the initiative from the onset.  A companion bill was filed in the Senate in this regard by 

Senator Jason Howell who also serves as Agriculture Chairman.  The bill had a great deal of support 

in the Senate but other universities also spoke up about wanting similar initiatives but had not 

advanced their ideas to the point of conducting a full Feasibility Study like the one undertaken by 

Murray State. 

➢ Additional governmental activities since the Board last met include the following: 

- The School of Nursing and Health Professions Drug Safety Summit was held on March 26, 2024, 

and was hosted by Kentucky Attorney General Russell Coleman, former United States Drug Czar 

Jim Carroll, former United States Drug Enforcement Agency administrator Uttam Dhillon and 

others.  The Summit was well attended and appreciation was expressed to Dean Byers for her 

efforts in this regard.  Attorney General Coleman would like to see the initiative continue on a 

regular basis at Murray State and at other universities. 

- The University and the School of Engineering hosted the Paducah Area Community Reuse 

Organization on campus, including members of the Paducah City Commission, as well as Dr. 

Patrick White with the Nuclear Innovation Alliance.  Discussions occurred on the future of 

nuclear energy in Kentucky and the United States.  Appreciation was expressed to Dean Fuller 

and Director Rogers for helping host this event.  The Tennessee Valley Authority was also part of 

the event which was well attended. 

- United States Senator Rand Paul visited campus on April 22, 2024, and held a Constituent 

Services Fair and many Murray State students participated in the event. 

- The Cybersecurity “Security Matter’s” Conference was held on campus on April 25, 2024, and 

the MSU Cyber Center honored Representative Imes, Senator Howell and Senator Michael 

Nemes for their advocacy of the University’s Cyber Center and program funding.  Appreciation 

was expressed to Dean Fuller, Director Rogers and Director Ramage for helping to continue to 

educate legislators about Murray State’s Program of Distinction. 

- President Jackson and the Murray Economic Development Corporation Board hosted Kentucky 

Secretary of Economic Development Jeff Noel’s visit to Murray State University on June 3, 2024.   

- 





 
 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 

 

JEANIE MORGAN 

 

WHEREAS, Jeanie Morgan is synonymous with Student Life at Murray State University; and 

 

WHEREAS, she 



 
 

Regent Ovey moved that the Board of Regents accept the Resolution as presented.  Regent Roark 

seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Ms. Morgan received a standing ovation, was presented with a framed Resolution of 

Appreciation and photos were taken.  President Jackson recognized his wife Karen in the 

audience as she is one of “Jeanie’s kids” too. 

Ms. Morgan thanked the Board for this honor.  She has loved Murray State forever and she loves 

her “kids.”  She asked all to remember they are here for the students and if everyone can 

remember that Murray State will continue to be the best University well into the future. 

 

2024-25 Faculty Promotion Recommendations, approved 

 

Provost Todd reported that the faculty listed below have been recommended for promotion to the 

respective rank, effective with the 2024-25 academic year.   

 

Promotion to Associate Professor 

 

Christine Naaman Accounting 

Najib Sahyoun Accounting 

Ian Twardus Accounting 

Jennifer Gaylord Center for Communication Disorders 

Stephanie Schaaf Center for Communication Disorders 

Jonathan Lyon Chemistry 

Sean Simons Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling 

Stephanie Sullivan Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling 

Ismail Karabas Management, Marketing and Business Administration 

Joan Eckroth-Riley Music 

Kristin Reid Nursing 

Rupkatha Bardhan Occupational Safety and Health 

Geoffrey Luurs Organizational Communication and Leadership 

 

Promotion to Professor 



 
 

The roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, 

yes; Mr. Ovey, yes; Dr. Price, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes (but abstained with 

regard to any salary increases); Mr. Waldrop, yes; Dr. Wilson, yes and Mr. Owens, yes.  The 

motion carried. 

 

Provost Todd reported that this is the largest class of promotions Murray State has ever 

experienced. 

 

2024-25 Faculty Tenure Recommendations, approved 

 

Provost Todd reported that the faculty listed below are recommended for the granting of tenure, 

effective with the 2024-25 academic year.   

 

Candace Alvey .........................Occupational Therapy 

Rupkatha Bardhan .................Occupational Safety and Health 

Ismail Karabas ........................Management, Marketing and Business Administration 

Geoffrey Luurs ........................Organizational Communication and Leadership 

Jonathan Lyon .........................Chemistry 

Christine Naaman ...................Accounting 

Sherri Powers ..........................Occupational Therapy 

Kristin Reid .............................Nursing 

Joan Eckroth-Riley .................Music 

Najib Sahyoun .........................Accounting 

Stephanie Schaaf .....................Communication Disorders 

Sean Simons .............................Early Childhood and Elementary Education 

Stephanie Sullivan ...................Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling 

Ian Twardus ............................Accounting 

 

Regent Shemberger moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President 

of the University, award tenure to the above-named faculty, effective with the 2024-25 contracts.  

Regent Fitch seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. 

Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Mr. Ovey, yes; Dr. Price, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, 

yes; Mr. Waldrop, yes; Dr. Wilson, yes and Mr. Owens, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Personnel Changes 

 

General Council Appointment ± Robert L. Miller, reaffirmed 





 
 

relationship among any of the universities in Kentucky.  Appreciation was also expressed to 

Faculty Regent Shemberger for her role in this regard. 

 

Provost Todd and Dr. Roach reported that the Faculty Handbook is designed to provide members 

of the faculty access to basic information in policies, procedures, benefits, services, rules and 

regulations that are of importance to them as teaching personnel employed at Murray State 

University.  The following revised wording relative to Faculty Handbook ï Section 3.6.2. ï 

Office of the Registrar ï Course Syllabi corrects a typo and removes the text of the Non-

Discrimination Statement and replaces it with a self-described hyperlink to the current policy 

statement to ensure the information is always current, eliminating the need of the Statement of 

Affirmative Action and Equal Opportunity text. 

 

Revised Wording 

 

A syllabus documents the purpose, content, expectations, and requirements of a particular 

course.  Syllabi are effective means of communicating course content and procedures to students 

as well as to faculty colleagues and other interested persons.  For the faculty member, a well-

designed syllabus provides a basis for assessing accomplishments against intentions.  A syllabus 

is also a convenient aid in comparing courses and in sequencing and revising program offerings. 

 

To facilitate meeting the expectations of SACSCOC, CAEP, CHEA, and other accrediting 

agencies, the University Academic Council adopted a reasonably standardized course syllabus 

outline.  Faculty members are expected to provide a syllabus for each course they teach, 

consistent with the outline below.  Such an outline should not be viewed as overly restrictive. 

Additions, deletions and other changes should be permitted to meet the unique requirements of 

various courses. 

 

A course syllabus should include the following kinds of information: 

 

Department 

Course Prefix 

Course Number 

Credit Hours 

Title 

Course Descriptions and Prerequisite(s) 

Course Objectives 

Content Outline 

Instructional Activities 

Field, Clinical, and/or Laboratory Experiences 

Text(s) and Resources 

Evaluation and Grading Procedures 

Attendance Policy 

Academic Honesty Policy 

Non-Discrimination Policy Statement     (This will be hyperlinked to: 

https://www.murraystate.edu/about/administration/OfficeOfInstitutionalDiversityEquit

yandAccess/NonDiscriminationStatement.aspx) 

Other required departmental or collegiate committee information 

 

This policy change was submitted for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Faculty Handbook – Section 3.6.4. – Office of the Registrar – Grade Reporting Policy 

Revisions (first reading), approved 

 
Provost Todd and Dr. Roach reported that the Faculty Handbook

/about/administration/OfficeOfInstitutionalDiversityEquityandAccess/NonDiscriminationStatement.aspx
/about/administration/OfficeOfInstitutionalDiversityEquityandAccess/NonDiscriminationStatement.aspx


 
 

Proposed Wording 

 

The Office of the Registrar will prepare a system to submit mid-term grades prior to the deadline 

published by the Registrar.  Faculty will report midterm grades for all 100- and 200-level 

courses.  



 
 

Robert Donnelly – Mathematics and Statistics, 27 years 

Yoko Hatakeyama – Global Languages and Theatre Arts, 30 years 

Felicia Jones – Animal Health Technology/Pre-Veterinary Medicine, 27 years 

Debbie Owens – Journalism and Mass Communications, 22 years 

Thérèse Saintpaul – Global Languages and Theatre Arts, 24 years 

Raymond Sims – 



 
 

the Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee and rendered service to the Audit and 

Compliance, Legislative and Economic Development and Presidential Evaluation Processes Review 

committees in 2022-23 and 2023-24 and provided valuable input on the Marketing and Community 

Engagement Committee in 2023-24;  

 

WHEREAS, Ellie McGowan has demonstrated characteristics of a keen intellect, courage, common sense 







 
 

 

 

_____________________________   ______________________________ 

Secretary Jill Hunt     Chair Leon Owens 
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